Minutes

NWSWD Board of Supervisors Meeting 


November 2 , 2022
The Board of Supervisors of the Northwest Vermont Solid Waste Management District held their regularly scheduled board meeting on November 2, 2022 via zoom and at the St. Albans Town Hall at 6:30 PM.
	Supervisors Present:

Buermann, Bob – So. Hero                     

Dodd, Stephen – Sheldon

Doremus, Mark – Bakersfield - zoom 
Henry, Josie – Alburg 
Kade, Barry – Montgomery 

Lambert, Paul – Georgia – zoom 
Supervisors Absent:
Clark, David – Fletcher
Green, Tim – Richford

Others Present:
John Leddy, Executive Director
Pam Bolster, Finance - zoom
	Micheli, Carlo – Swanton - zoom

Richards, Jim - No. Hero – zoom
St. Francis, April - Highgate

Tibbits, Jaime – Fairfield 
Tuck, Joyce – Isle La Motte

Voegele, Al - St. Albans Town

Guests: 
Britch-Valenta, Heidi – Highgate Town Administrator



Full Board Meeting

Interim Chair/Vice Chair Jaime Tibbits called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM.  

1) Agenda Review-Additions/Deletions:  None
2)   Welcome, Introductions, Opening Remarks – Chair/Vice Chair
Ms. Tibbits and Mr. Leddy explained that Mr. Leitz the District Chair has taken a new position as Town Manager of Waterbury.  His contract prohibits him from serving on our board and he has had to resign.  Ms. Tibbits, as Vice Chair, will act as Interim Chair until elections next year.

Introductions were made of all board members to Heidi Britch-Valenta, Town Administrator for the town of Highgate who had requested District Board time to consider and easement through the District’s Sheldon property for road repair work. 
3) Public Comments: None   
4)   Vote: Minutes of the August 3, 2022 NWSWD Board Meeting: 
Mr. Beurmann made a motion to accept the minutes as written.  Mr.Kade asked for clarification of #4’s date showing approval of April 6, 2022 minutes which actually were approval of the June 1, 2022 minutes and as well which states “all were in favor with those corrections but listed no corrections.  Ms. Bolster will check on it and bring the August 3 minutes back to the board in December for approval.

5) Town of Highgate Easement Through Sheldon Property – Heidi Britch-Valenta, Town Administrator.  Discussion and Vote.
Ms. Britch-Valenta shared via zoom, maps showing the purposed road repair project and explained the necessity to shore up and save the road which sits across the river from the District’s Sheldon property.  She is asking for The District to consider an easement that will allow them to most safely, efficiently, and economically allow stone to be brought in and allow equipment access at the base of the area for the repairs.  If the project is forced to attempt repairs from above the project becomes much more significant and costly.  The District property in consideration is already under an annual lease with Arthur Bousquet for use of moving farm equipment to and from his adjacent property, as well the haying of District own field (s).  Note that Mr. Bousquet will as well consider the easement needed through his property but has stated that the existing road base on District land is his preference for use.  The request from Highgate, and required as Federal Funds will be utilized, is for a permanent easement so that future work for this area and others can occur.  Ms. Britch-Valenta is requesting tonight only that the board state that it is willing to consider and is open to discussion about this.  They can then begin the process.  Board discussion ensued including Ms. Tuck asking about damage to the road and Highgate’s responsibility to which it was assured that any damages would be remediated.  Mr. Kade expressed the necessity, that as this property is for a future landfill, studies be done to ensure that the easement would not cause problems in any way for that future plan and that Highgate would ensure any required studies be completed and be covering those types of costs.  Mr. Doremus noted that the access road could possibly be in use many, many times for road repairs to which Ms. Britch-Valenta stated that certainly was a possibility.  Ms. Tibbits asked about a timeline to which was stated that VTRANS had asked Highgate to stress the point that this is not a binding commitment just a commitment to discussion and also noted that this is all a lengthy process and that she did not anticipate being in touch with The District again for a least a few months.  Ms. Tibbitts asked the board to consider whether it is willing to go through this process with Highgate, evaluating the property, determining value, and all studies accompanying the process.  Mr. Kade commented that “as long as we are not making a commitment”.  VOTE:  Mr. Beurmann made a motion that the board continue dialogue with Highgate to investigate the potential easement across The District’ Sheldon property.  Ms. Tuck seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed. 

Committee Reports:

a) Finance Committee:  Draft Budget
Draft Budget had been presented to the finance committee for discussion which they explored, commented on.  They reviewed alternatives in order to present a balanced budget to the full board.  The committee reviewed the suggestions of finance and the executive director and ultimately felt the full board needed to be the determining factor of a final draft.  Mr. Leddy presented a brief line-item review of the major factors to the full board.  It prompted a discussion of our historical surplus, surcharges, municipal assessments and trash prices mainly in relation to income.  Comparisons to other districts were requested and discussed.  Expenses have increased across the board, the economic outlook could potentially affect trash tonnage and continued rising costs, with District staff analysis there is no choice but to increase pricing.  The current draft budget shows a deficit of $37,772.00 with no areas allowing for reduction of expenses or income areas allowing for increased income based on current pricing.  Alternatives for income increases are reflected on the draft Ms. Bolster provided.  Mr. Leddy recommended increasing all the following areas.  Hauler Surcharges, Municipal Assessments, and Disposal Pricing.  Board discussion ensued with analysis of these current fees, how to apply increases appropriately with Mr. Richards expanding the discussion on this topic.  A motion was made by Mr. Doremus to increase the hauler surcharge by .25 for a total of $25.25 per ton, increase trash pricing by 5% in areas researched and applied by staff, and municipal assessments by .10 cents for a total of $1.20 per capita based currently on the 2020 Census Population, and the remaining deficit of $4641.97 to be covered by reserves if necessary.  Ms. Tuck seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed.
b) Operations Committee:  Alburgh Transfer Station
Information was presented to the Operations committee, financial and from an operational perspective with a financial projection based on our current trash pricing based on tonnage.  The number of pulls needed was explored to ensure that we could accommodate the additions to the District trucking schedule. A discussion of the bottom line net income was discussed but noted that there are many unknowns and this was based on some calculated estimations.  The committee recommended continuing discussions with Alburgh to take over operations of the Transfer station.  Mr. Leddy as well recommends this and asked for a motion to proceed with negotiations.  Ms. Henry noted that they were funded throughout the fiscal year and as well that they may bring this to town vote, they don’t have to but may want to.  Ms. Tibbitts proposed to continue discussions with Alburgh to take over the Alburg Transfer Station operations.  Mr. Voegele seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion carried.
c) Administration Committee:  None
d) Building Committee:  Project Vote Update
Though the building committee did not meet, Mr. Leddy presented the latest set of plans that reflect some changes, noting the secondary loading dock and roofline height changes.  He discussed the procedure.  To move forward towards a bond vote in March 2022  we need a construction estimate, a board resolution to put the question on th ballot and it needs to happen in December.  Ms. Bolster gave a rough estimate of bonding 1M if necessary showing payments estimated at 80K per year at a rough rate of 3.5%.  Our current yearly bond payment is down to approximately 65K per year (it reduces as the years go on) with a payoff date of 2027.  Mr. Voegele noted he felt it was too early to consider bonding now in this climate.  Mr. Leddy noted our reserves and as well that the two grants helping to fund these projects have deadlines.  One has been extended for two years, the other would need to be extended.  He also noted that there is possibly additional federal infrastructure funds administered through the EPA that could become available in November that we would be a perfect fit for.  He is watching this.  He also noted that this vote is The District just getting permission to borrow.  Ms. Bolster gave a briefing on what has been spent to date as well as the reimbursements to date.  The HHW Infrastructure Grant expenses are appx. 26K with reimbursement of 12K, the Materials Management Grant Expenses are appx. 44K with 16K having been given in reimbursement.  In addition there are unreimbursed Cross design expenses to be reimbursed by the Materials Management Grant.  Mr. Leddy stated that best estimate at this time would be the district funding appx. 700K after Grant reimbursement.  Discussion ensued.  Mr. Leddy noted he would talk with the attorney about setting up a bond vote.
e) Executive Committee:  None

f) Office-Staff:

Finance Report:

Ms. Bolster presented a comprehensive package to the board along with a written report.  She noted that for the FY23 fiscal year so far income and expenses are faring better than expected in all areas.  She noted both in writing and verbally informing and apologizing for an error in the current year budget.  A deficit of 63,200.00 due to a formula error.  She stated that she and Mr. Leddy had discussed this at length developing ways to ensure this type of situation does not happen again, and as well looking at the impact to the year.  As The District has saved in other areas (personnel/benefits, exact figures shown in the handout) and how well the budget appears to date, there is little concern that this will have a major detrimentally impact and should allow this year to remain within the budget.  Discussion Ensued. 
Directors Report:
Mr. Leddy reported that two new staff members will be starting with the district.  One an Education and Outreach Program Director, Alison Corn.  She’ll beShe has a background with a sustainability fellowship for magazines and experience with social media.  She has excellent communication skills and Mr. Leddy feels will be a great asset to promote The Districts messaging.
He noted the most recent plastic saga and discussed the article that came out stating that only 5% of plastics are actually recycled.  The District is maintaining it’s efforts to promote plastic recycling and is attempting to do it with the least environmental impacts possible.  The District continues to try to develop a workable stream to Environek in Canada but has not worked through the border crossing issues to date.  It is in the works.  In the meantime plastic was sent to Texas to New Hope Energy who now has new machinery that has allowed them to process effectively.  Our product was tested with them with excellent results.  They paid the trucking and paid up a little for the plastic itself.  Plastics discussion ensued. 
6)   Commissioner Announcements:   None.
Executive Session:

Ms. Tibbits motioned for the board to move to Executive Session at 8:50PM to discuss a personnel matter with Ms. Bolster and Mr. Leddy asked to attend.

Mr. Lambert seconded the motion.   All were in favor.

The board came out of Executive Session at 9:10PM.  No Action.
 Board Adjourned at 9:15 PM
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